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THE BERKSHIRE ORGANISTS ASSOCIATION

Registered Charity No 298088

The Berkshire Organists Association was
founded at a meeting held on 19 April 1921,
arranged by Mr. Percy Scrivener (Founder
President) and Mr. Archibald Lusty, who
subsequently served as Secretary for 46 years. The
Association was affiliated to the National Union of
Organists Associations: this body became the
Incorporated Association of Organists in 1929, to
which we are still affiliated. In 1988 we became a
registered charity.

Our aims as an Association are:
- to promote the art of playing the organ
- to encourage the public to appreciate organ music
- to provide help and advice to church musicians
- to enable organists to meet each other.

These aims are of equal importance, and we try to achieve them in three
ways.

(a) Organising events for members.

We hope to cater for as many tastes as possible by promoting organ
recitals and concerts, master classes, talks on organs, discussions on church
music, publishers evenings, choir workshops, social evenings and visits to
interesting organs.

Since 1932 there has been an annual half-day conference, and since 1965
we have arranged regular celebrity recitals on the historic Father Willis organ
in Reading Town Hall (these have been temporarily suspended while the
organ is being restored).

(b) Communication with members.

We issue a newsletter approximately every two months, and each year
since 1948 we have published The Berkshire Organist, a substantial
magazine which has few equals amongst other organists associations.

(c) Exercising an influence in the outside world.

We consider it important to be, and be seen to be, a source of help and
advice to all organists and church musicians. We are striving to raise our
profile in Berkshire, along with the Newbury and Windsor Associations, in
order to involve as many people as possible in achieving the four aims listed
above.
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THE PRESIDENTS ANNUAL REPORT
Presented to the AGM, May 1998

In making my report over the past year’s activities of the Association it
would be dishonest of me to say that it had been a year of total success -
rather it has been a year of modest consolidation. We have had our high spots
but we have also been balanced by less good fortune, and working on the
premise that it is better to leave the good news until the end I will begin on
the black side.

My major concern over the recent past has been the decline in
membership - sadly and inevitably, some of our members have passed away -
others have allowed their membership to lapse, and here I lament that my oft
repeated plea. that people tell us if and why they no longer wish to be
members, seems to have fallen on deaf ears. Unfortunately this wastage is not
being replaced by new blood - we have had no new members this year
although very recently we have had a few promising enquiries, and I hope
that today’s Conference might have sown a few seeds. Reduced membership
does of course have a financial implication in that it reduces our income and I
know that the Treasurer will have something to say about this. He will also
refer to the fact that over the past year we have made a small loss but there
are valid reasons for this and that itself does not cause me concern - basically
we are still on a sound financial footing but we need to plan properly to
maintain this.

Let us now look at the brighter side. There are several aspects where I
think that we have made progress, and here I am looking not just at the last
year but the two years that I have had the privilege of wearing this collar.
One of the aims that I set myself was to increase our co-operation with other
organisations and with neighbouring associations. We have made progress on
both fronts - last year’s conference was held in association with the RSCM
with whom we have co-operated in other events, and this year we have
involved the RCO. Incidentally both conferences, particularly today’s, have
been very ambitious challenges of which we can feel justly proud. Liaison
with other Associations has been improved by the exchange of programme
details and our September trip to Somerset will have the active participation
of the North Hampshire Association. I hope that this co-operation will
continue and expand under my successor.

I am happy to report that attendance at meetings has improved slightly -
but there is still room for improvement. Strangely the AGM, not always the
most popular event in any organisation’s calendar, seems to drag more people
out of the woodwork! I am also very happy to report that we have some new
volunteers to join the committee.

One of my first challenges as your President two years ago was to field
some very hostile comments regarding The Berkshire Organist. I am happy
to say that we have just about got this back on the rails and that this year’s
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edition, the 50th, was a tremendous achievement. Philip Bowcock has taken a
lot of stick over the past years, not all of it justified, so I am very happy to
redress the balance and warmly congratulate him and his team for a job very
well done. They are already hard at work on the next issue but to enable them
to do the job properly they need to be fed the information they need in time.

Finally, in this report of the year I will refer briefly to the Town Hall
organ. As you are aware, the Borough Council has received funding from the
Lottery to support the Town Hall project including the organ, and the latest
information is that it should be up and going before the end of the century.
Plans are being made for the use of the Town Hall generally including organ
recitals. The Borough Authorities have been reminded of the traditional
involvement of this Association with the Town Hall organ and I was told last
week that it was intended to involve us in appropriate planning forums at the
appropriate time.

As I said a few minutes ago, it has been a mixed year but on balance I
think there are more credits than debits. We all need to work hard to continue
this progress and ensure that the revitalising process begun by my
predecessor continues and that our Association thrives well into the next
century.

I would now like to close on a personal note. When I became your
President I promised to do all that I could to ensure that the Association
continued to perform its designated functions and that its healthiness would
improve. It is not for me to judge how successful I have been but will say that
it has been a great privilege to hold this office and that I have been very
proud to do so. I also said two years ago that I could not achieve anything
without the support of the Committee. In singling out for particular mention
the great help that I have had from Christine Wells as Secretary, Philip
Bowcock for the Magazine, Derek Guy our tireless Programme Secretary and
Mark Jameson for keeping our finances in control, I do not detract from the
splendid support that I have had from all the Committee - thank you all very
much. After the remaining reports 1 will be handing this collar over to my
successor knowing that the support that I have received will continue to be
there. If I can continue to be of service to the Association thereafter in any

way | will be happy to do so.
’//ﬁéf;'——

President, May 1998



THE ANNUAL CONFERENCE 1997

The Speakers this year were Jonathan Rees-Williams (Organist, St
George’s Chapel, Windsor). and The Revd. Douglas Bean. Their talks,
slightly edited, were as follows.

DOUGLAS BEAN: I consider it a great privilege to be asked to come, and
thank you very much for inviting me.

It 1s not always a good thing to speak the truth. The Oxford group you
may remember who sought to speak the truth soon found out that! Then the
Church of England finally did not support it. You may say “Well I suppose
that’s understandable”. Often charity goes out of the door when the truth is
declared outright. Let me give you an example: I had the privilege of having
a bit of a genius for an organist at St. Laurence’s Reading, (you may know
whom I’'m talking about). I asked him to come to that church much against
the will of the PCC committee (None of their business, I thought at the
time!). He always spoke the truth, or what he thought was the truth and
caused me considerable embarrassment. He was a loveable man and
marvellous musician and loved by many he taught. One day, after evensong,
he was playing a magnificent voluntary as he always did and when he had
finished he came rolling down the aisle (he was a very big man) to the West
end to be confronted by one of our outspoken regulars of the parish who said
“Ooh, Mr. Griffin, I do think your voluntary was magnificent” “I don’t care
what you think.”, said Mr. Griffin, “You know nothing about music”. Well,
you can imagine, that took me quite a while to deal with . . . but he did speak
the truth . . . the person didn’t know anything about music!

Without the organists of our parish churches our worship would be half
dead. We Vicars are eternally grateful for the organists of our churches
although, at times, we have had our differences. Let me quote from the Royal
School of Church Music publication 1966; “Music has long been an integral
part of public worship. Therefore the responsibility for the churches’
effectiveness lies with the musician as well as with the clergy”. So clergy and
musicians must co-operate in the conduct of the public worship of the
church. Remember that good services with good music are one of the most
effective forms of evangelism. Billy Graham comes and Billy Graham goes,
God bless him, but the parish churches go on week in, week out. It is there in
the parishes that weddings and funerals, and celebrations of all kinds plus the
liturgical worship of the church, be it 1662, 1928, or the Alternative Services
Book, which Sunday-by-Sunday with the music and liturgy contributes most
effectively to the Christian influence in this land today, as it always has.

I was interested to see in the Oxford Dictionary for the Christian Church
that organs were first used in the eighth century, and in the tenth century
organs are mentioned at Winchester. By the end of the middle ages organs
were in common use in the larger parish churches. I'm afraid Cromwell did a
lot of damage to the church for all his Godly zeal. He had all organs



destroyed in 1644. Rome used them, so out they went! King Charles II
brought back the organs which have been with us ever since.

Now we all know that the liturgy is the act of worship of Almighty God
and the church is most “itself” when it does the liturgy. It is to enhance the
liturgy that music has its rightful place. Music exists in the Christian church
to enhance the liturgy. It must not obscure it or overwrite it . Good church
music enriches the liturgy and can make it inspiring and uplifting to the souls
of the faithful (and possibly the unfaithful!)

Bad liturgical music, badly played or presented can kill the atmosphere
of worship as we know to our cost at times. I have known church music in
country parish churches that has moved me to an awareness of the reality of
God’s presence. I have also recently been in a London parish at an Induction
where the Sanctus we had then was Schuberts Mass in G which so swamped
that holy time that it stopped all sense of awe and peace for me; it became a
concert at the wrong time. We may have our views on that Mass, but the
Sanctus went on and on which put a full stop to the flow of divine worship.

All worship in churches is ultimately, I know, the Vicar’s responsibility.
If he is sensible he will co-operate with his organist. Usually the organist
knows more about church music than the Vicar does, but not always. The
Vicar may like to choose suitable hymns according to the church’s year, and
now and then choose a new hymn or an older one from the Revised Ancient
and Modern which has not been used before. There are many very good
hymns in the A & M Revised that most of us who are traditional have not
discovered. I remember looking through the A & M and finding some
beautiful hymns I'd never heard of before. But these hymns should be
chosen a good time ahead of the Sunday service. John knows what I am
going to say in a minute. A month ahead is a good thing.

One of my organists was Christopher Miles-Broadbent, of some note.
He used to ring me up and say “I haven’t got the hymns yet for next month,
and I need to print them.” How right he was to push me on. I don’t know
what an organist can do if he has a Vicar who turns up one minute before the
service and then starts choosing the hymns. Or possibly the organist has
chosen them and the Vicar starts to change them - enough to cause a row on
the spot. I know one Vicar who used to do just that.

Vicars and organists must aim to co-operate in the planning of the
church’s worship. It can be a difficult marriage. Obviously the organist
should choose the chants and settings, but it would seem right or reasonable
for the Vicar to choose the hymns, and to do this well in advance. Tunes, of
course, are another thing. Congregations do like singing tunes they know, or
once in a while have a hymn practice.

There’s quite an art to teaching hymns. Donald Swan who many of you
will remember, (God Bless him, he has gone to Paradise), once thought he
could teach a congregation of 500 at St. Pauls, four new difficult hymns he
had recently written, in half an hour. I told him he would do well to teach
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one in half an hour! Musicians should have temperaments or else they are
not always the best musicians, and I know Vicars can be very annoying at
times. Another Vicar I knew actually had a telephone in his stall and another
one by the console so that, in the middle of a service, he could ring the
organist and tell him to go slower! That was the Revd. Brian Brindley of
Holy Trinity, Reading. Brilliant priest, but badly used by the press. No
longer there, of course.

Hymns played by professional organists with many qualifications who
can play brilliant voluntaries, often, in my experience, play hymns badly.
They think hymns are beautiful pieces of music adding rallentandos,
crescendos, etc., every so often, but the congregation can’t cope with that.

I had to say to one of my very well qualified organists that hymns need a
good regular pace and rhythm, and be played like a Salvation Army march.
“Oh, that’s what you want” he replied. These days organists do seem to be
playing hymns at a better speed from the clergy point of view compared to
days gone by. It is difficult for congregations to sing slowly, except possibly
for a few dignified hymns that need a slower pace, like “Holy, Holy, Holy”
or “O God, our help in ages past”. But, not wishing to preach to the
converted, since you know more about it than I do, please forgive me.

We all have to have tact, good humour and patience with each other in
this business of co-operation. We are about the Lord’s work, but things can
get difficult at times even in exalted places. Dr. Inman Fellowes resurrected,
for better or worse, Tudor music for cathedrals when at St. Georges Chapel
Windsor. He was, for 47 years, a minor canon of St Georges Windsor. Now |
don’t think Tudor music, even in cathedrals on a Sunday, is suitable for
public worship. Most congregations long for them to be over, except those
who know about Tudor music, and there aren’t many of them around. It
comes from a different time and age when things were slower and there was
plenty of time.

But, I must tell you about Dr. Fellowes. There came a time when a new
Precentor of St. George’s decided, for some reason or another that the choir
should exit eastwards from their stalls. Now the minor canon’s stall is at the
far east end by the basses so Dr. Fellowes would have to move out of his
stall in order to let the basses out. He refused to move - for 47 years he had
not done so and he was not going to start moving now to please the new
Precentor. So, he sat down with his legs up and the basses had to step over
him one by one to get out. He caused a great deal of annoyance and some
amusement.

At one of the most eminent cathedrals (I won’t tell you which), the
organist and choirmaster (two separate chaps) were on such bad terms that
they could not bear to speak with each other. This caused a problem at a
major event, which they had to resolve by getting another organist to take
over. You see, things can get pretty bad in high places. It should not be so in
the Christian church. It is not possible for us all to be saints and even blessed
Paul and Barnabas had problems with Mark as recorded in Acts.
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I have been lifted up high to heaven by organ voluntaries. I remember
often being in the west end of Ely Cathedral after evensong when Sidney
Campbell (known as “Noise”, in those days) played that great organ. It
seemed to me that God was speaking through it. I have also been thrown into
despair at times when, at sung FEucharist, after the Gospel has been
proclaimed “This is the word of the Lord”, the organ then whimpers a little
ditty of no consequence as the procession makes its way back to the high
altar, whereas there should be triumphant music lifting the hearts of the
worshippers up to adoration. The Lord has just spoken, God be praised!

Ultimately the Vicar is responsible for the worship of the church, but he
should, if he is wise, seek the help and co-operation of his organist who, in
turn, should diplomatically guide the Vicar in the right way regarding church
music if, and when, it is needed. A difficult and tactful job that can be.

I have just reminisced in this talk and hope I have not digressed too
much. I’ve been in the Church of England over 65 years, ever since I was
three years old. and am eternally grateful for its worship and its organists and
choirs who have helped and inspired me to worship and without which all of
us would be very much impoverished. Music is the way the angels worship,
we are told. Please go on lifting our hearts up to heaven as you have always
done in the past. Please continue to do so in the years to come. God Bless
you all.

JONATHAN REES-WILLIAMS: I would like to echo that enlightened view
on how to run worship which involves organists. We must assume here that
the organist is accepted as the person to enhance liturgy with music whereas
other forms of music are used in certain places.

Given that, I am sure we would all wish to have such an enlightened
situation to work in constructively. I think any organist needs to feel that he
is doing the right thing and just feel appreciated for that. We’ve heard a bit
about the top level basis which I think is very important, particularly when
thinking of bad music which can kill the atmosphere of worship very easily,
and possibly inappropriate music at top level .

I want to concentrate on one or two points, and the chief is
communication. Talking to organists and clergy of various backgrounds, one
hears all too often that there is very little communication and I’m quite
certain that communication advances the success in getting the right sort of
music, style, and approach. We have all experienced at some time a piece of
paper on top of the music we are trying to play before a service which has
some numbers scrawled on it, or something like that. That’s no good.

On the other hand, refusing to go and talk about music, is no good
either. It doesn’t enhance the working relationship. One of the problems we
have today is, as one hears stories of characters of the past, as a society we
delight in hearing the stories but we’re not terribly good today at accepting
the people who make music. We try so hard with our educational system to
get over our concerns but if people stand out and show too much attention
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it’s not terribly constructive. Musical fashions do come and go, and there are
instances where grief has come as a result of a fashion of music which may
pass quite quickly.

I go further into how organists see themselves in the nature of the work
they actually offer. For instance, we all know that playing the organ is a
difficult thing to do. We have had mention already about the playing of
hymns and I absolutely agree. I have heard some awful playing of hymns by
eminent people with letters after their name etc, who can play a Bach Fugue
like a whisp of smoke, but when it comes to playing a hymn no one knows
where they are or what they’re doing! When playing hymns, organists need
to look at what they’re doing and listen to what they do. I'm not being
dismissive of the business of playing hymns; its not beneath anybody with
practice, and it’s the prime reason for being in a church.

Look at it another way. The first thing you want your organist to play is
a hymn. Now many people will probably find great difficulty in putting two
hands and feet together. As Vicar, you may have to make the choice of either
appointing somebody like that simply because there is no one else, or
resorting to having your congregation sing to a recording. It’s a difficult
choice. Some might think the latter was the sensible choice rather than have
someone struggling away, who really can’t cope.

But if you have someone who can cope to a point, what can you do
about it. The first thing, I suppose, is to be careful what you choose for him
to play. For instance, and here we come to fashion perhaps, the choruses
which have come into certain places in our musical life are not easy. Part of
the real problem of using these choruses is that most of them are highly
unsuitable to the innate nature of the organ. Some people will recognise that
and actually move them out of the sphere of the organist to some sort of
music group. Sadly, in many places this is seen as driving a wedge between
the traditional organist’s role and the new way. Again, that is a matter of
communication, because it’s quite possible to use a music group if the
organist is in charge of it, which is quite a good thing to do. You might well
be encouraged and find that, if they are good enough, you will be able to use
them in a different context from just playing choruses.

But what if you actually want these choruses on the organ? Many have
inadequate harmonies, because the people who have written them have an
idea about tune, but basically don’t understand the organ, and you have
something like a left hand piano vamp. Well, the least you can do, if you are
absolutely convinced that this is what your congregation needs, is, with your
organist, to find somebody (here we are, back to communication again) able
to make an arrangement for the organ, which the organist can play.

We had just such at situation a couple of years ago in Windsor when I
was asked to play at the United Reformed Church and they were all terribly
upset about number 200 (It doesn’t appear in the Anglican hymnbook) I
thought it was rather a good tune, jolly strong, with a good rhythm which
went forward. But, you couldn’t play it on a piano, let alone the organ - it
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was absolutely unplayable, It had triplets in it against quavers in the
accompaniment, and that sort of thing.

But they wanted that hymn, come what may. On that occasion I had
been primed, and I was able to break it down into something that we would
all be able to learn and play. But with something like that we sometimes
need help, and help should be offered. At the least your organist might be
pointed in the direction of a course that he could attend. Very good courses
are held these days by the R.S.C.M. and others, and to show there’s a lot of
goodwill and also that a result might be expected at the end of the day, the
church might consider paying half the course fee.

Again, it comes down to communication. But also what the organist
might do, about voluntaries which may or may not be appropriate. Any
organist should be encouraged to practice, but it is difficult to do that if all
he ever plays is beforehand, when the town or village has come for a social
chat, with more chat after. This can be very dispiriting.. Now, we know
that’s part of society where we are today, perhaps more than it was in the
past. People seem to be thoughtless. We all know what it feels like,
struggling over that difficult piece which you’ve practised for hours on end.

But from time to time try to be in good communication with your Vicar,
over perhaps a glass of something (!) which I used to do at one stage; a
working lunch, where ideas can be thrown about some of which will be
nonsense and some of which might bear further thought. Perhaps one of
these things is that from time to time the organist might be invited to play a
piece as part of the liturgy, for example, a short meditation following the
intercessions. Or it might be a striking fanfare to follow the proclamation of
the Gospel. Either way, the organist will have practised because the people
will be listening. Why not? Similarly, if there is a music group and the
organist has an input to that, might the members of that group play a psalm
from time to time, or something else as part of their offering?

There is nothing worse than having to sit week-by-week and listen to the
spot the choir does perhaps because the choir’s always done the spot there,
and they sing something out of place, half known, and a jangled mess. In
situations like that you can bet your bottom dollar the Vicar doesn’t speak to
the organist, and if he did do, he would probably find that in fact the organist
has a problem with Jack, and its not just a tetchy choir! Discuss the problems
in the choir, because the choir’s made up of humans who are subject to
complications and problems.

A group may have limited talent depending on where it is, and I don’t
think the Vicar needs to be schooled in music to have ideas on what is likely
to be effective in the liturgy. Think constructively on how this might work -
is it a nice noise and does it elevate worship, or is it a nasty noise which
distracts, I think it is quite clear that in the right sort of musical spirit the
Vicar will feel free to say. “That doesn’t work, that doesn’t sound right.”
What can we do about it: would the choir be better off singing in unison for a



couple of weeks until they learn it themselves, and not something they do out
of tune for lack of practice.

Also, if the organist can suggest more suitable repertoire and knows
ways of getting people to sing effectively by conducting, etc., we can have
good choirs in all places. Whatever level one is offered there must be a
degree of striving for perfection, and it is important to get that level of
striving right. If you have a good choir that sounds as though it’s getting
tired and bored, what about new music. It means the organist must consult
with the Vicar. Perhaps there’s a special occasion, or the liturgy can be
slightly adapted so there’s incentive all round to build in something that’s
new. That way people feel stretched and I think it’s always important at the
end of the day that any music should imbue an atmosphere of endeavour,
rather than be just played, however technically brilliantly. Such endeavour
should keep people who are not directly involved with the music alive to the
worship.

I think that style of music needed to fit the occasion and the particular
church comes from knowing your people’s requirements. Your people, as the
congregation, or that part of the congregation that can make music, what can
they really do? Some village churches don’t even have enough members and
the organist is on his own. Do we have to say this or that music is not on the
menu here? I believe one should.

I do know of situations where, for instance, remuneration is a very tricky
one. When it comes to wedding fees, for example. I know of a church which
has a nice organ but not a very good organist who, because he ends up
playing live, picks up an enormous fee - far more than I get an hour, I mean
in three figures! Why do they do it? Because the place is pretty, but if he
played Widor’s Toccata the flowers would be wilting! Whereas, down the
road (and this is a true situation) where the factories are in the town, there is
a church not nearly so pretty, but the organist and Vicar get about a third of
that. And it seems, you see, that there are all sorts of inequalities resulting
from lack of communication.

Another crucial issue is getting the right man, and when you’ve got him,
keeping him. I think too, one also has to remember and help the organist.
The fact that whether an organist takes choir or not, the choir is a big
management job in itself; you have to be good with children, you have to be
a teacher both to the children and the adults; you have to be a good
administrator; you have to be diplomat, and then you have to be able to hear
the line and conduct - quite an arduous job, I think. Where the clergy of the
church understands that and is able to talk through various problems that
arise, then that is likely to lead to a successful relationship between clergy
and organist.

REVD. BEAN: I have listened to the various comments that have been
made here. One comment I would like to make is that more of our clergy and
organists appear to talk to each other, and what we have heard over the last
half hour is very encouraging.
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PRESIDENT: I'd like to put the ball into your court to ask any questions
and make any suggestions you might want to make. I have been asked the
following question: “We have been using the Gregory Murray setting for
Parish Communion for several years, and would like to have an alternative. I
have looked at several settings for the choir and they have agreed that they
like setting A which is easy to play, tuneful, and has optional descants. The
words are those of the ASB. The Vicar is strongly in favour of setting B
which he used at a previous church which uses a Roman Catholic Mass with
slightly different words, for which the congregation would have to learn both
the words and the music. The choir is not in favour of this one even though,
in its own right, it is quite pleasant to sing. There are three options: Please
the Vicar and use setting B, please the choir and use setting A, stay as we
are. What would you suggest?”

JONATHAN REES-WILLLIAMS: 1 would suggest that both new settings
were learnt and given a trial run in due course. So I would seize the
opportunity for the choir to advance its act, and I would think then that it
would be possible to float each setting for say a month to give the
congregation a chance to pick them up sufficiently. If the church then prefers
to use one rather than another, then so be it, but I would float that option. If
the Vicar is on his own as it were with the choir on another side, then I can
see divisions coming, and I think the choir should be encouraged a bit more:
the organist can help in this situation to encourage everybody to use their
expertise in their offering. Mind you, I don’t think the Church of England
ought to be using a Roman Catholic liturgy, I think first and foremost we
should stick to Anglican liturgy.

REVD DOUGLAS BEAN: I remember Patrick Appleford wrote some
ghastly music for the Mass, and Weinbergers said they had to publish it
because he printed it! (He has written some other very nice music though.)
Dom Gregory Murray is very singable isn’t it. It seems a terrible shame that
some of our leading composers have had to write unison music for the
liturgy of the ASB. I suppose I would say to Jonathan “Go for it” Some of
the Roman words are very good, of course. I have the distinction of having
an Irish, Roman-Catholic, wife, so I have often’ in Ireland, been to a Roman
Catholic church. The words are very meaningful and understandable by the
people.

It’s worth perhaps saying that there is a problem anyway in that any
unison setting is bound to be simple is some respects. There was a setting
written by Richard Shepherd some 20 years ago when we were on the staff at
Salisbury. It begins with a Gloria for the ‘“non-choristers” as the
congregation like to be known, terribly rumbustious, with a bit of repetition
for the long text. He managed to get away with it using an upbeat down-mark
type of march with a vocal swing to it: very good from that point of view.
Something like that is quite successful.
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DISCUSSION

IAN NICOLL [from the floor]: I support what Douglas said about the
purpose of church music being the worship of Almighty God, and that’s why
we are there. I question whether, and I may have misunderstood this, hymns
should be played slowly if you really want to get hold of the meaning of the
words. 1 don’t think you can play a hymn that ends in the words “a still
small voice of calm” the same way as ends “so we cast our crowns before
thee, lost in wonder, love, and praise” 1 think they’ve got to be contrasted,
and a contrast even within the verses and I think the organist must try and
lead the congregation. Another question is, Are organists “performing” on a
Sunday or “leading worship” on a Sunday?

DOUGLAS. BEAN: I remember being taught that if you have a rallentando
at the end of each verse the whole tendency is for it to slow down altogether,
but by all means have a rallentando at the end of the last verse - is that what
you were mentioning? [ got the impression that you thought the hymn
should be marchlike. I did say the last verse was the only one where I would
recommend a rallentando.

Other questions from the floor raised a lively discussion and included
the problem of the often unfriendly response to a request to play, or look
closely at, organs in churches when on holiday.

JONATHAN REES-WILLIAMS replied that he felt it was unfortunate that
some organists felt very possessive of their organs to the point of excluding
access to any visitors. This was particularly the case with children, as the
“Learn the Organ Year” had been designed to promote interest amongst
young people.

The importance of communication between clergy and organists was
stressed in response to a number of questions.

THE 1997 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Following the Conference, The 77th Annual General Meeting of the
Association was held in All Saints’ Church Hall, Wokingham with the
President, Don Hickson, in the chair. During the meeting Don Hickson was
re-elected President, Christine Wells was re-appointed Secretary, lan May’s
membership of the Council was confirmed, and all other officers and Council
members were re-elected.
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Following the AGM, Jonathan Rees-Williams gave the following recital
on the organ of All Saints, Wokingham.

Prelude, Fugue and Chaconne in C Dietrich Buxtehude 1637-1707
Salamanca (1986) Guy Bovet
Toccata and Fugue in F major Johann Sebastian Bach
(BWV 540) 1685-1750
Chant de Printemps Joseph Bonnet 1884-1944
Le Jardin s